EXECUTIVE COMMITTEE – 3 JULY 2006
Leisure and Community Policy panel – 6 June 2006

PART   I – NOT   DELEGATED  
7.  
UPDATE ON THE COMMUNITY SAFETY ACTION PLAN 2005/06 AND PROJECTS FUNDED BY THE SAFER STRONGER COMMUNITIES FUNDING (SSCF)


(DSS)  
1.
Summary
1.1
  This report provides the Panel with the quarter 4 review of the Community Safety Action Plan for 2005/06 and the Stronger Safer Communities spend at the end of quarter 4.

2.
Details

2.1
  The Three Rivers Community Safety Action Plan 2005/06 was agreed by the Community Safety Partnership Board at its meeting on the 9 June 2005 and agreed by the Executive Committee on the 18 July 2005. The plan contained 5 priority areas for action which were anti social behaviour, volume crime (including vehicle crime and burglary), violent crime (including domestic violence and hate crime), drugs and alcohol and cross cutting themes. 


The action plan was monitored by the Community Safety Co-ordinating Group on a quarterly basis and progress was reported up to the Community Safety Partnership Board. Quarterly progress was also reported back to the Executive Committee. The action plan helped the Community Safety Partnership to focus its efforts to where it had the greatest impact in preventing and reducing crime and disorder across the District.

2.2
The Three Rivers Community Safety Partnership was allocated £108,729 from the Home Office under the heading of Stronger Safer Communities Funding (SSCF) during 2005/06. At least 27% of this funding had to be capital spend. The action plan highlights where a project has been funded through the Partnerships Home Office allocation. The updated action plan is contained in Appendix A.

2.3
All SSCF funds were spent during 2005/06.

2.4.
Examples of successful projects outlined in the action plan include; West Herts Against Crime (WHAC). WHAC continued to offer their service across the Three Rivers District during 2005/06. This included installing security devices and offering crime prevention advice free of charge to vulnerable residents and victims of crime. Throughout the year a total of 1425 people from the Three Rivers area benefited from the service in some way. This is approximately 37% more than last year (1036 people from Three Rivers benefited from the service in 2004/05). 

2.4.1
Free swimming sessions were offered to young people under the age of eighteen during the summer holidays at both the William Penn Leisure Centre in Mill End and St James Altham Pool in South Oxhey. The pilot initiative was run as a diversionary activity and began on the 25 July 2005. The project ran for 6 weeks. The total number of nuisance youth incidents reported to the Police for these 6 weeks for the Ward areas of Penn, Rickmansworth West and Maple Cross and West Hyde (the area around the William Penn Leisure Centre) was 97 reports compared to 106 the previous year. Nuisance youth figures for the area of Northwick and Ashridge (around the SJA pool) over the summer holiday period were 46 compared to 65 last year. 

2.4.2

Joint work between the Police and District Council ASB Officers resulted

in 2 interim ASBOs and 13 ABCs being obtained throughout the year.  One of the ASBOs was breached twice and this resulted in an attendance centre order and a six month supervision order being imposed by the court. Only one of the ABCs was breached and this resulted in one of the interim ASBOs mentioned above. 

2.4.3
In relation to the number of ASB incidents which were reported to the Police, the Community Safety Partnership set a target not to exceed 7680 incidents during 2005/06. The end of year total was 5594 incidents, this was 27% better than the target. Three Rivers District Council received 65 ASB incident reports during 2005/06.

2.5
Some projects were not as successful as others. Two youth shelters were installed during 2005/06, one at King George V Playing Field and one at the Bedmond Sports Ground. Unfortunately there were some delays in installing these youth shelters and the summer deadline was missed, however the shelters have now been installed and the leisure department have received no adverse feedback about the shelters.

2.6
The Community Safety Partnership funded a Momentum on Two Wheels project. There were 30 places available to Three Rivers, Watford and Hertsmere CDRP’s. Although all spaces were taken up the project suffered from attendance problems and only 17 people out of 30 turned up and took part in the course. The course was received well by the young people who did attend and a 4 month review showed that of those 17 young people only 3 (18%) had committed offences since. The 3 who did offend could be described as persistent offenders (although there offending also reduced). Of the 14 young people who didn’t offend 4 successfully completed their orders with the YOT and one had his order revoked early for good behaviour.

2.7
In relation to crime data, the Three Rivers Community Safety Partnership made its 2005/06 reduction targets in relation to vehicle crime, domestic burglary and anti social behaviour. Targets against violent crime and criminal damage were not met. Therefore action against both these target areas will need to be more focused during 2006/07. In relation to the total number of British Crime Survey Comparator Crimes the Community Safety Partnership set a target not to exceed 3594 offences during 2005/06. The end of year total was 3790 offences, approximately 5% over the target. This situation should be addressed by focusing on the two priority areas mentioned above during 2006/07.

3.
Options/Reasons for Recommendation
3.1
  This report informs the Panel on the progress made against the actions during 2005/06. These actions have helped work towards achieving the objectives and targets set in the 2005/08 Community Safety Strategy.
4.
Policy/Budget Implications
4.1
The implementation of the action plan was in accordance with the priorities agreed within the Community Safety Strategy for 2005/2008 and within the allocated funding.

  

5.
Financial Implications
5.1
  Departments have considered future revenue implications as part of their service and budget planning.

5.2 The total Home Office allocation for 2005/06 was £108,729.

6.
Legal Implications
6.1
           None specific.

7.
Staffing Implications
7.1
  The implementation and monitoring of the plans involved significant staff resource but was contained within existing work programmes of the Community Partnerships Unit and the officers of the Community Safety Partnership Co-ordinating group. 

8.
Environmental Implications
8.1
  The implementation of the action plan had a positive impact on the local environment through such things as the removal of graffiti and abandoned vehicles.

9.                Community Safety Implications
9.1
  The implementation of the action plan ensured that the strategy was translated into the work programmes of all partner agencies in order to achieve the targets laid down by the strategy.

10.              Customer Services Centre Implications
10.1               None specific.

11.               Website Implications
11.1
  None specific.

12.
        Risk Management Implications

12.1
The following table shows the risks that were identified and gives an assessment of their impact and likelihood in accordance with the Council’s Risk Management Strategy:-

Description of Risk
Impact
Likelihood

1
Without a monitored action plan the Government Office for the East of England (GO-East) will not release funds to Three Rivers District Council as the lead partnership agency.
II
E

2
Where actions fail to meet targets the co-ordination group will identify changes to ensure that the three year targets are met
II
E

Note: 

1.
For the meaning of the assessment score see the key to the matrix in paragraph 12.2 below.

2.
For the definitions of ‘catastrophic’, ‘almost certain’, etc, see the extract from the ‘Risk Management Strategy Statement’ at the end of the agenda.

12.2
The above risks have been prioritised in the matrix below.  The Council has determined its aversion to risk.  It is prepared to tolerate risks where the combination of impact and likelihood are shaded in the bottom left in the table below.  The remaining risks require management and monitoring.  Those combinations of impact and risk shaded centrally below are less time critical but those shaded to the right require immediate management and monitoring.
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12.3
In view of this assessment no action plan was required.

  

  
13.  
Recommendation
13.1
  That the Panel notes the Quarter 4 update of the community safety action plan 2005/06 and the progress against the different projects as detailed in Appendix A.

13.2
That the panel recommends the report to the Executive Committee for information.


Background Papers


           Community Safety Strategy 2005/08

Community Safety Action Plan 2005/06


Report prepared by:
  Phillipa Scott, Community Safety Co-ordinator


The recommendations contained in this report DO NOT constitute a KEY DECISION.


APPENDICES / ATTACHMENTS

           A – Updated Quarter 4 action plan report.

UPDATED THREE RIVERS COMMUNITY SAFETY PARTNERSHIP ACTION PLAN 2005-06

THEME:
Anti Social Behaviour

  LEAD OFFICER:  Evelyn Glasgow – ASB Officer                    UPDATED: April 2006

Link to Strategy


Owner and contact details
Project and short description


Performance measurement


Milestones
Status and date last updated
Partnership Funded

2005/06

(SSCF)
Invoices paid to date

Reducing ASB 


Evelyn Glasgow – ASB Officer TRDC

01923 727354

Evelyn.glasgow@threerivers.gov.uk

ASB Officer to work with the Police and other agencies to identify candidates for ASBO’s and ABC’s so to reduce the amount of ASB committed by persistent offenders within the District.


Monitor the number of ASBO’s and ABC’s in place.

Reduction in the number of ASB incidents within the district.


ASBO’s and ABC’s are sought as and when needed.
As of April 2006 we had 2 ASBO’s, 2 interim ASBO’s and 2 ABC’s in place within Three Rivers (there were more in previous quarters but these have now expired)

There were a total of 5594 ASB incidents within Three Rivers during 2005/06. This was significantly better than the 2005/06 target which was 7680 incidents.


No
N/A

Reducing ASB


Alison Phin – Leisure Development Manager TRDC

01923 727143

Alison.phin@threerivers.gov.uk 
To install a Youth Shelter at King George V Playing field.

The project will form part of an overall refurbishment of a children's play area at King George V Playing Fields (KGV) in Mill End and compliment an outdoor basketball hoop and skateboarding area. Budgets of £18,000 for the Skateboarding area and £48,000 for the new children's play equipment have been set.


Number of ASB reports in the area of King George V playing fields reported to the Police to have reduced

Number of young people using the shelter 

Young people’s reported fear of crime.

Young people’s evaluation of service provision.


Shelter to be installed ready for use in the Summer 2005.

Usage of the shelter,  number of ASB incidents recorded and surveys completed over the summer period ( by the end of September 2005)


The youth shelter for King George V playing field has now been installed.

A youth shelter has also been installed at Bedmond. 

The leisure department have received no adverse feedback relating to the new youth shelters.
£960
£960

Reducing ASB
Robin Barber – Maintenance and Environmental Services Area Manager - TRDC

01923 727026

Robin.barber@threerivers.gov.uk 

and

Ian Parkhouse  - Rickmansworth Station Manager

01923 481202

rickmansworthcmdr.a07@hertscc.gov.uk 


To reduce the number of abandoned vehicles and fly tipping incidents across the district by carrying out Environmental Days (Operation Clean it days)
Reduction in the number of abandoned vehicles 

Number of vehicles removed/reported.

Number of fly tips removed/reported.

Reduction in deliberate and secondary fires in the targeted areas

Number of EAD’s held


One EAD’ to be held every three months

Quarterly review of deliberate and secondary fires one EAD’s have began taking place.
During the whole of 2005/06 there were 544 reports of abandoned vehicles of which 112 were removed.

There were also 174 Fly tipping incidents across the district during quarter 4 compared 126 during quarter 3. There were a total of 560 fly tipping incidents for the whole of 2005/06.

No Environmental Action Days took place during Jan – Mar 2006
During quarter 4 there were 14 deliberate primary fires and 18 deliberate secondary fires within Three Rivers compared to 12 and 31 in quarter 3.

 
No
N/A

Reducing ASB


Community Inspector George Holland – Herts Police

01923 472127

George.holland@herts.pnn.police.uk 


To police ASB hotspot areas.

Implement Section 30 Orders in ASB hotspots at peak times of the year.


Reduction in the number of ASB incidents reported to the Police within specified locations and time span.

Number of nuisance youth reports.

Number of stop and account tickets issued to young people.


Section 30 Orders put in place as and when needed.
A Section 30 Order was re-instated within the South Oxhey area at the end of June 2005; This expired on the 31st October 2005.

There were 694 nuisance youth incidents reported during 2005/06 within South Oxhey compared to approximately 778 during 2004/05.
We are still awaiting data about the number of stop and account tickets handed out from the Police.


No
N/A

Reducing ASB


Youth Offending Team  

01923 229012


To run a one week training programme, ‘Momentum on Two Wheels’, for young offenders and young people involved in Anti Social Behaviour


6 month tracking on the young people taking part by the Youth Offending Team to monitor if their offending has reduced.

Young people’s evaluation of service.


Programme to be run over the Summer 2005.


Three motorbike courses took place during the summer on the following dates:

1st – 5th August

8th – 12th August

22nd – 26th August

10 places were offered to each of the following councils, Three Rivers, Hertsmere and Watford. Although all places were taken up sadly only 17 of the 30 actually turned up.

The overall course was a success and there were no actual problems with delivering the course. Excellent advice was given by the motorbike project staff along with the Police and Fire Service.  The people who actually attended the course received it very well and they all completed the course. 

The attendance problem will need to be addressed for future programmes.

A 4 month review showed that of the 17 young people who attended the course only 3 (18%) had committed offences since the project. The 3 that did offend could be described as persistent offenders. (Although their offending did decrease). Of the 14 young people who didn’t commit any offences 4 successfully completed orders with the YOT and one had his order revoked early due to his good behaviour.


£2,480
£2,480

Reducing ASB 


Alison Cameron-wood – Maintenance and Environmental Services Support Manager - TRDC 

01923 727070

Alison.cameron-wood@threerivers.gov.uk 
To install security doors at the flats in St Andrews Road South Oxhey to stop youths congregating in the hall ways and gaining access to the walkways above St Andrews Precinct and causing ASB


The number of ASB incidents at this location to reduce
Doors to be fitted within 4 – 6 weeks of doors being ordered
The security doors have been fitted.
£6,000
£6000

Reducing ASB


Hannah Cornock – Leisure Project Support Officer -TRDC

01923 727144

Hannah.cornock@threerivers.gov.uk

Mill End Youth Project to run on a Friday night to offer young people (11 -19 year olds) in the area a range of diversionary activities.
Number of young people attending

Young people’s evaluation of service.

Reduction in ASB incidents in the area of Mill End


On-going
The Mill End Youth Project continues to run in partnership with the Three Rivers Leisure Department and the HCC Youth Service, targeting young people aged 11-19 years old in the Mill End area. 344 people attended the project during quarter 4. Staffing at the project has been stable since May and excellent relations have been formed between staff and young people. 

Activities taking place during quarter 4 included Parachute games, 

Basketball, a

trip to Quasar,

trampolining,

badminton,

uni-hoc,

kwik cricket,

pole jousting and 

Sumo Wrestling

There were 141 nuisance youth incidents reported in the Penn Ward during 2005/06 compared to approximately 109 during 2004/05.


No
N/A

Reducing ASB


Sue Topping –  Leisure Play Development Officer - TRDC

01923 727151

Sue.topping@threerivers.gov.uk

The Shade summer project which offers young people (aged 10+) a range of diversionary activities over the summer holidays in various locations across the district
Number of young people attending

Young people’s evaluation of service.

Reduction in ASB incidents in the specified area


Activities to take place during the summer holidays
There were two shade camps per week over the summer holidays. One camp was at Mill End (KGV Playing Fields) for 5 weeks and the other camp was a mobile camp that spent a week in different locations, these were:

Week 1 Baldwins Lane, Croxley Green 35 attendances.

Week 2 Denham Way Playing Fields, Maple Cross  16 attendances

Week 3 Bedmond Sports and Social Club, Toms Lane 64 attendances

Week 4 Chorleywood House Grounds 52 attendances 

Week 5 YMCA, Leavesden Park, Abbots Langley 19 attendances

There were 328 attendances at The Mill End project over the 5 week period.

(Nuisance youth data for each location by date is available)


No
N/A

Reducing ASB


Chris Hope – Head of Leisure Services - TRDC

01923 727140

Chris.hope@threerivers.gov.uk 


Free swimming sessions for young people at Sir James Altham Pool and William Penn Pool during the Summer Holidays. (During the day in the public swim sessions or the fun splash sessions) 


Number of children attending the sessions

Young people’s evaluation of service.

Reduction in ASB incidents in the two locations specified during the specified times


Free sessions to take place during the summer holidays
This project began on the 25th July and ran for the duration of the summer holiday. The initiative offered free swimming sessions for children under 18 years old.

Nuisance youth figures for the area of Northwick and Ashridge (area around the SJA pool) over the 2005 summer holiday period was 46 compared to 65 last year.

Nuisance youth figures for the Penn and Maple Cross and Mill End Wards (area around the William Penn Leisure Centre) for the 2005 summer holiday period were 92 incidents compared to 102 incidents for the same period last year.


No
N/A

Reducing ASB


Spencer Edwards – Contracts Manager - TRC

0208 421 5215

Trever.allen@threerivers.gov.uk 
To remove graffiti from privately owned buildings.

Continue to remove racist or offensive graffiti within 3 hours of it being reported and all other graffiti within 24 hours of being reported


Number of reports/removals

Removal deadlines made.

Evaluation of service via minority race and faith forum. 


Graffiti removal is on going

Graffiti reports are collated at the end of each quarter
The graffiti removal service is ongoing, during quarter 4 the council received 68 reports of graffiti all of which were removed.


No
N/A

Reducing ASB
Ian Parkhouse  - Rickmansworth Station Manager

01923 481202

rickmansworthcmdr.a07@hertscc.gov.uk 


Action Against Arson: Areas identified through Risk Profiling will benefit from a targeted anti arson campaign. 


Reduction in the number of arson incidents in the targeted areas
Areas such as South Oxhey and other Hot Spot wards will be targeted within 6 months; this will then be followed by further problem areas being identified through risk profiles.


The action against arson campaign began during September 2005. Local business were contacted and asked not to sell matches etc to children under the age of 16. Local schools were also contacted and agreed to ban children from carrying matches etc at school. TRDC also banned people from carrying matches etc in their community buildings.

This campaign initially targeted the areas of Mill End, South Oxhey and Abbots Langley as they were all hotspot areas for deliberate fires.

Since then the campaign has also been rolled out in the areas of Sarratt and Chorleywood.


No
N/A

Reducing ASB and the Fear of Crime


Peter Kerr – Chief Development Plans and Transportation Officer – TRDC

Peter.kerr@threerivers.gov.uk 

01923 727102


Enhancing the Shopping Parade in Baldwins Lane – Croxley Green.

The plans will incorporate lighting, seating, additional bins and new paving.

The lighting on the parade will hopefully deter groups of youths congregating in the evenings and will enable users and residents to feel safer. The new lighting will hopefully also deter vandalism.

From a health and safety point of view the replacement of paving will help to prevent further accidents involving the elderly.


Reduction ASB complaints to the ASB Officer in relation to Baldwins Lane.


Detailed Plans to be received from consultants.

PID to be produced for the next Executive Committee Meeting.


This enhancement scheme will be going ahead in the next couple of months. It contains an important community safety element of providing new lighting columns.


No
N/A

THEME:
Volume Crime

            LEAD OFFICER:  Inspector George Holland                   UPDATED: April 2006

Link to Strategy


Owner and contact details
Project and short description
Performance Measurement


Milestones
Status and last updated
Partnership Funded
Invoices paid to date

Reducing volume crime 

Prolific Offenders


Sgt James Goldsmith – PPO Manager  – Herts Police

01923 472904

james.goldsmith@herts.pnn.police.uk

Targeting Prolific and other priority offenders

· Prevent and deter

· Catch and convict

· Rehabilitate and settle


Reduction in crime within Three Rivers

Number of prolific offenders targeted

Number of prolific offenders accessing treatment

Young people’s evaluation of service
On going
PPO’s are monitored on a daily basis by the Police PPO Unit and action is taken should a PPO commit an offence.

Regular updates are reported back to the Western Area’s Offender Management Group and the Three Rivers Co-ordinating Group.

As of April 2006 there were 5 PPO’s within Three Rivers.

Iquanta data shows that BCS Comparator crime has continued to drop throughout the year within Three Rivers. There was a total of 3790 BCS offences during 2005/06 this was 4% lower than the baseline year of 2003/04.

 
No
N/A

Reducing volume crime  

Prolific Offenders


Godfrey Leak – SOVA Hertfordshire Probation Project

01727 867800

Sovaherts@talk21.com

Employment is the most significant factor in preventing re-offending.  SOVA Herts is already involved in court work, mentoring and Basic Skills for offenders and wishes to expand its range of activities to include support in employment, training and education.  Our support for the criminal justice system is by the involvement of local trained volunteers.  The experience gained from citizen participation in community safety reduces the fear of crime and enables offenders the volunteers work with (including prolific and drug treatment and testing order) to access Education, training and employment on a personal level


Reduction in crime within Three Rivers

Number of prolific offenders on the scheme.

Offenders evaluation of service.
Existing volunteers to be mentoring from April 2005 onwards

New volunteers to be trained in June 2005

New volunteers to be active by September 2005

Review meeting to take place with volunteers in March 2006
This project is ongoing.

During quarter 4 9 more volunteers were trained 2 of which were from Three Rivers

3 more offenders from the target area have been offered support by the ETE Project this quarter.

The awareness of the project has been raised with the Probation Service.


£4,000
£4,000

Reducing Burglary and distraction burglary


Gary Sibson – Crime Prevention Officer - Herts Police

01923 472020

Gary.sibson@herts.pnn.police.uk 


A Doorstep Calendar to be produced in partnership with Three Valleys Water and Trading Standards containing awareness reminders about bogus callers. Calendars to be distributed to the elderly through out the district as a memoir aid for potential victims


Reduction in the number of distraction burglaries

Evaluation of Calendar from customers.
Photographs to be arranged by August 2005

Distribution of calendar by the end of October 2005
The calendar has been produced and distributed.
£750
£744.39

Reducing Burglary


Nicola Stageman – Manager of West Herts Against Crime (WHAC)

01923 801138

watrac@freenet.co.uk 
To secure homes of vulnerable people within Three Rivers including those who have been victims of crime such as Burglary, Racial attacks and domestic violence attacks.

WHAC offer a reactive and proactive service.


Reduction in Burglaries

Customer satisfaction survey identifying demographics of race, age, disability, gender, sexual orientation and experience of domestic violence.


WHAC services are on going through out the year.

Produce reports at the end of each quarter
WHAC have continued to install security devices free of charge to vulnerable people across the district. Vulnerable groups include victims of burglary, domestic violence, racist attacks, lone parents, the disabled and those over 60. This quarter WHAC have dealt with both self referrals and referrals from the Police and  349 people from Three Rivers  benefited from the service in some way (that’s a 27% increase compared to quarter 4 last year)

Included in these figures were  5 domestic violence referrals (up 2 from last quarter)

Iquanta data shows that there was a total of 387 domestic burglary offences during 2005/06 compared with a total of 409 during 2004/05 and 468 in 2003/04 (the baseline year)


£10,000
£7,500

Reducing Burglary and vehicle crime


Geoff Carr – Chair of the  Crime Prevention Panel

01923 665873

geoffcarruk@yahoo.co.uk

Contribution towards the Watford and Three Rivers Crime Prevention Panel to carry out such activities as property marking campaigns, purchase and fitting of shed bars and advice to car owners


Reduction in Burglaries and Car Crime

Quarterly activity report


Events to take place through out the year
A wide range of activities have been carried out by the Crime Prevention Panel this quarter , including fitting shed bars and visiting local schools to mark the property of young people. When visiting the schools the volunteers marked property such as mobile phones and bikes. 

During quarter 4 the volunteers have offered 97 volunteer hours to the activities mentioned above.

Iquanta data shows that there was a total of 387 domestic burglary offences during 2005/06 compared with a total of 409 during 2004/05 and 468 in 2003/04 (the baseline year)

 
£1,531
£1,531

Link to Strategy


Owner and contact details
Project and short description


Performance measurement


Milestones
Status and date last updated
Partnership Funded

2005/06

(SSCF)
Invoices paid to date

Reducing Vehicle Crime


Community Inspector George Holland – Herts Police

01923 472127

George.holland@herts.pnn.police.uk 


Targeted Patrols in Hotspot locations for car crimes such as car parks.

Use of mobile bus stop style signs to raise awareness to members of the public about not leaving valuables in their cars.


Reduction in car crimes

Quarterly activity report.
On going through out the year
Regular patrols by PC’s and PCSO’s have continued and during quarter 4. 

Earlier in the year 197 letters were sent out to vehicle owners who had left belongings in their cars.     

The tarantula signs which were purchased earlier in the year were also erected during quarter 4. 

NHW schemes are regularly updated with vehicle crime data for their relevant areas.

Operation Tend which has involved increased high visibility policing patrols in South Oxhey has also continued.

During 2005/06 there was a total of 990 vehicle crime offences within Three Rivers compared with 1048 in 2004/05 and 1356 in 2003/04 (the baseline year)


£1,000
£1,000

THEME:  Violent crime including Hate Crime and DV          LEAD OFFICER: Inspector George Holland               UPDATED: April 2006










         Andy Stovold – Community Partnerships Manager


Link to Strategy


Owner and contact details
Project and short description
Performance Measurement


Milestones
Status and last updated
Partnership Funded
Invoices paid to date

Reducing violent crime 

Prolific Offenders


Sgt James Goldsmith – PPO Manager -Herts Police

01923 472904

james.goldsmith@herts.pnn.police.uk

Targeting Prolific and other priority offenders

· Prevent and deter

· Catch and convict

· Rehabilitate and settle


Reduction in crime within Three Rivers

Number of prolific offenders targeted

Number of prolific offenders accessing treatment

Service user evaluation
On going
PPO’s are monitored on a daily basis by the Police PPO Unit and action is taken should a PPO commit an offence.

Regular updates are reported back to the Western Area’s Offender Management Group and the Three Rivers Co-ordinating Group.

As of April 2006 there were 5 PPO’s within Three Rivers.


No
N/A

Reducing violent crime


Verity Richards – DV Information line Co-ordinator

Verity.richards@yahoo.co.uk

Domestic Violence Information Line
Number of calls to the line

Publicity which has taken place

 
The DV Information line is ongoing throughout the year
The Crime Reduction Manager at HCC has recently been working with BT to try and improve the call data available for the DV Information Line. End of year figures are currently not available from BT but early feedback suggests there approx 250 – 300 calls per month.


£2,250
£2,250

Reducing Domestic Violence
Andy Stovold – Community Partnerships Manager TRDC

01923 727239

andy.stovold@threerivers.gov.uk
Develop Three Rivers multi agency Domestic Violence strategy and action plan in consultation with Domestic Violence Network. 
Strategy produced by September. Action Plan quarterly reports.

Number of reports of domestic violence

Number of repeat victim reports


Strategy produced by September
Researched best practice standards from the Home Office.

Meeting with an LGA Consultant has taken place

During 2005/06 there was a total of 803 DV incidents across Three Rivers (compared to approximately 845 last year) There were 344 repeat incidents during 2005/06.


No
N/A

Reduce Hate Crime
Evelyn Glasgow – ASB Officer TRDC

01923 727354

Evelyn.glasgow@threerivers.gov.uk

Develop Three Rivers multi agency race crime strategy and action plan.

Develop Three Rivers multi agency homophobic crime strategy and action plan. 
Strategy produced by October. Action Plan quarterly reports.

Number of racist incidents reported.

Strategy produced by November. Action Plan quarterly reports.

Number of homophobic crime incidents reported.



Best practice research undertaken and an action plan has been produced and agreed by the Partnership.

Copies of the self reporting packs ‘True Vision’ have been distributed across the district to encourage self reporting of racist and homophobic incidents.

We do not currently have the final racist incident figures for quarter 4 but figures for quarter 3 (Oct – Dec) showed that there were 69 racial incidents which took place within Three Rivers compared to 51 in quarter 2 (July – Sept)

In relation to the 69 in quarter 3 – 34 of them were in Northwick.

In relation to Racially aggravated offences there were 187 offences for the whole of 2005/06 compared to 147 during 2004/05.

We had 45 racist graffiti incidents within Three Rivers during quarter 4.

In relation to Homophobic crime Best Practice has also been researched and an action plan has been produced and agreed by the partnership. 

We do not currently have any homophobic incident figures for quarter 4 but there had been 7 up until the end of Dec 2005. 


No
N/A

THEME: 
Drugs and Alcohol 
           LEAD OFFICER: Fiona Spence– DAT Project Officer
            UPDATED: April 2006
Link to Strategy


Owner and contact details
Project and short description
Performance Measurement


Milestones
Status and last updated
Partnership Funded
Invoices paid to date

Drugs and alcohol


David Gould – Funding and communications manager New Hope Trust

01923 210680

dgould@wnht.org

Contribution towards the costs of extending the opening hours of the New Hope Trust Day Care Centre and the Night Shelter so they other a dovetailed service ensuring vulnerable rough sleepers have some where to be. This will help to reduce the time these clients are left hanging around the streets and also reduce their drinking. 

  
Reduction in complaints from the public

Number of increased clients using the night shelter

Number of increased clients using the day centre

Progress in peoples lives


Project to run for a full year between April 2005 – March 2006
Both the day centre and night shelter continued to provide their extended opening hours throughout January – March 2006, providing their vulnerable clients with somewhere to go for an extra 6 hours a day. Approximately 70% of rough sleepers and night shelter clients took advantage of the new day centre hours and 100% of night shelter residents made use of the new night shelter hours.

Many of the clients at the New Hope Trust are repeat offenders and / or suffer from drug and alcohol problems and their presence when hanging around the street is intimidating to the general public.

Adhoc head counts carried out at the day centre during quarter 4 showed the Following

17th Jan 2006 – 64 

24th Feb 2006  – 55

13th Mar 2006 – 55 

The Occupancy

Of the 8 emergency beds at the night shelter are monitored more accurately and the occupancy rates for quarter 4 were 

Jan - 97%  

Feb - 98% 

Mar - 98%  


£2,500
£2,500

Link to Strategy


Owner and contact details
Project and short description


Performance measurement


Milestones
Status and date last updated
Partnership Funded

2005/06

(SSCF)
Invoices paid to date

Drugs and alcohol


Vicki Read – DIP Manager - HCC

01992 588731

Vicki.read@hertscc.gov.uk 


Switch / Drug Intervention Programme

1. The Drugs Intervention Programme will work directly with drug misusing offenders, specifically those prolific and other priority offenders identified by the CDRP, to address substance misuse and offending behaviour with a view to reducing criminal activity.

2. The programme will provide a through care and aftercare service which will co-ordinate and case manage drug misusing offenders through the criminal justice system, treatment and resettle offenders back into the community.  

3. The programme will work and deliver services in partnership with criminal justice agencies, and the voluntary and statutory sector to reduce drug related crime.

4. The programme will be made up of a multi-agency team including drug treatment workers, a clinical intervention team, police officers, probation officers, non statutory treatment providers, prisons and local authorities.


Reduction in Crime within Three Rivers

Reduction in drug related crime by PPO’s in Three Rivers

Increase in the number of PPO’s retained in treatment in the Watford and Three Rivers area.

Increase in the number of clients retained in treatment for 12 weeks in the Watford and Three Rivers area.

450 generic cases and 120 / 150 PPO DIP cases across Hertfordshire managed by March 2006 (at least 15 PPO’s to enter the DIP from Three Rivers)
April 2005: DIP will go live across the county with a full complement of staff to deliver the PPO element of DIP and the wider programme.

July 2005: Marketing launch of DIP for all stake holders to open new premises and present first quarter figures

September 2005: Mid year review report for the Home Office and National Treatment Agency

March 2006: End of year report for the Home Office and National Treatment Agency
During quarter 4 the DIP team have continued to approach all drug misusing PPOs in the community, prison, at court or in the police custody suite to offer them the service.

The last 6 monthly report produced by DIP showed that during quarter 1 DIP had 475 clients and during quarter 2 they had 422 clients therefore they have had a total of 897 clients over the 6 month period. 25 of these clients were from Three Rivers.

The next 6 monthly report is due on the 10th May 2006.


£15,000
£15,000

Drugs and alcohol


Gary Ray – Project Manger - HCC

01992 588738

Gary.ray@hertscc.gov.uk  


Drugs Paraphernalia Project 2005/06
To have data and maps on held on MIDAS  by October

20 plus frontline staff from Three Rivers to be trained in drug paraphernalia and harm reduction.


Data and maps to be held on MIDAS by the end October 2005
15 Frontline refuse workers from TRDC were trained during quarter 1. Further paraphernalia training took place during quarter 3 in the Abbots Langley area and 2 PCSO’s and 4 Council Officers attended.
A leaflet offering advice to residents about what to do if they find a discarded needle was distributed at the beginning of the year.

No needles have been reported to TRDC during quarter 4


No
N/A

Drugs and alcohol


Scott Cook – HCC

Scott.cook@hertscc.gov.uk 
Up to date and accessible information around alcohol for young people – to be provided by “Manic in Herts’ Website


Update of information on website
Manic newsletter to be produced on a monthly basis
A Crime and Drugs Strategy Unit Newsletter will now replace the Its Manic in Herts newsletter. It will aim to update the partnerships on the work carried out by the Crime and Drugs Strategy Unit.

This is now not likely to be produced until after March / April 2006.


No
N/A

Drugs and alcohol


Hertfordshire Health Promotion Team

Youth Service Resource Librarian

Drug Education Forum


Focus on alcohol and tobacco by developing a range of alcohol resources and developing a range of tobacco resources.
Number of up-to-date resources available through Health Promotion + Youth Service Info Files.

Number of alcohol focussed campaigns.

Number of tobacco focussed campaigns.


April 2005 – March 2006
No update has been given
No
N/A

Drugs and alcohol


Lead Officer to be identified if and when  the Co-ordinating Group feel a visual audit is needed (will depend on what the visual audit will be focusing on)


Visual Audits to be carried out to gather information / evidence about the drug problems or other problems in an area.


Number of events held

Information Collected


Visual Audits to be carried if and when they are needed.
None have been carried out so far this year
No
N/A

Drugs and alcohol


Debbie Lovelock – Health Development Manager of Herts Health Action with the Homeless

01707 251372

Debbie.lovelock@hyhg.org 


The drugs and homelessness link project aims to provide support and access to appropriate treatment services homeless people with problematic substance misuse issues. There will be 2 drug link workers who will each serve 2 quadrants of Hertfordshire (North/East and South/West). They will intensively support individuals with engagement to services (including detox and rehab) as will helping to stabilise them. Both workers are acupuncture trained and they will also be able to advise clients on benefits and housing issues ensuring that a holistic approach is used.


Each client to be tracked on a data base to monitor their uptake of the service and the duration of their engagement.

Monitoring the client’s levels of substance misuse to check decreases are achieved.

Feedback from support agencies and clients about how effective the service is

Evaluation forms and training sessions


April 2005 – June 2006 continue to engage clients, arrange a training programme and begin delivery.

July 2005 – Sept 2005 continue client work and look at setting up acupuncture groups. Evaluate training.

Oct 2005 – Dec 2005 arrange a second course of training and continue client work.

Jan 2006 – Mar 2006 continue client work and evaluate training.


During May the Partnership agreed to make a contribution to the Herts Health Action with the Homeless Drug Link worker project. Since May 6 clients have been referred to the project from the Three Rivers area. 1 client was referred from HYHG but when they were contacted said that they no longer required support and 1 client was referred from the Meadowell Surgery but they were unable to be contacted. The druglink worker has therefore worked with /currently working with 4 clients from the Three Rivers area. Client A was supported by the druglink worker for five months, in this time she reduced her drug use and was placed in permanent accommodation; Client A no longer requires support from the project. Client B was a long term heroin user and was at risk of losing his accommodation, in the past Client B has been referred on to several agencies but chose not to attend his appointments. The support offered by this project has enabled him to stop his using and he has now managed to pay off his rent arrears and no longer requires support from the project. Client C was given harm reduction advice and although seemed to have some motivation to give up his drug use he has failed to engage with the project appropriately. He has been given the opportunity to return to the project when he is ready to engage with it. Client D was referred in January from the day centre, she was given information about harm reduction and reducing her usage. The worker maintained telephone contact with client D but the client failed to turn up to her appointments, the project later found out she was arrested for supply.


£4,000
£4,000

Drugs and alcohol


Julia Bateson – Watford Football Club Learning Centre Manager

01923 496296

Julia.Bateson@watfordfc.com 


Six groups of 14 Y5 and Y6 children (84 in total) will be given the opportunity to participate in a drug and alcohol education (including smoking) project at Watford Football Club.  Each course will last 25 hours, and will be divided into two segments.  

Half of the time will be spent in the state-of-the-art Learning Centre, working on a multi-media project.  This will include children creating a short film on drug/alcohol education, which they will have researched, scripted and filmed themselves.

The other half of the project will involve the children in football coaching sessions, linked to leading and promoting a healthy lifestyle.

The project will increase children’s knowledge about drugs, alcohol and smoking, and empower them to make healthy, informed choices.  It will achieve this by working in partnership with the football club, and other agencies. 


Children from each school will create a film;

The film will be shown at Watford FC and at school, demonstrating key issues to peer groups, parents and invited guests;

At the end of the football coaching, children will be given a fun quiz to test knowledge;

Children’s evaluation forms.

School evaluations and feedback.


Children from each school will create a film;

The film will be shown at Watford FC and at school, demonstrating key issues to peer groups, parents and invited guests;

At the end of the football coaching, children will be given a fun quiz to test knowledge;

Children’s evaluation forms.

School evaluations and feedback.


The main part of the film and football project took place over 3 weeks of the summer holidays. 53 children from the following schools took part.

Shepherd School, St John’s RC, St Peter’s C of E, Arnett Hills, St Joseph’s RC, St Mary’s C of E, Greenfield’s and Abbots Langley School.

All the children took part in producing their own drugs awareness videos (which included drugs and alcohol) along with football sessions.

The project only received their funding approval towards the end of the school term and therefore had some trouble in recruiting enough children to run all the planned courses throughout the summer therefore a further week of football and film sessions took place during October half term.


£14,721
£14,721

Drugs and alcohol
Drugs Education 

Consultant

Richard Boxer
Schools to inform district of current level and availability of drug awareness education.


Drug Education Consultant to Target 5 Schools in 2005-2006
April 2005 – March 2006
There have been 0 visits to Schools in Three Rivers.


No
N/A

Drugs and alcohol
Hertfordshire Constabulary

Community Inspector
To reduce the supply of drugs through police led operation
Number of Police led Drug Operations
April 2005-March 2006
It is not possible to monitor the number of police led drugs operations which have taken place.

However there have been 107 drug offences within Three Rivers during 2005/06 compared to 76 during 2004/05.


No
N/A

Drugs and alcohol
CDRP Liaison Officer
Establish Drug and Alcohol Theme Group
Group Established

The meetings have been taking place since October 2005.

   
No
N/A

Drugs and alcohol
CDRP Liaison Officer

ASB Officer
Adoption of the Class A Drugs Closer Protocol 

Use the protocol to close premises identified under the guidance
Number of premises closed using protocol

Protocol is in place locally. A countywide protocol will be developed in the near future.  

A class A closure workshop for workers within the area of Three Rivers took place on 15th March 2006.


No
N/A

Drugs and alcohol
CDRP Liaison Officer
Request information from all Housing Ass to show how they are supporting their vulnerable tenants with either specialist skills or staff

To obtain information and identify training requirements


Information Received

Evelyn Glasgow has written to the Housing Associations which operate within Three Rivers to ask for the contact details of the appropriate representatives.

6 have replied. 

These contact details have been passed onto the CDRP Liaison Officer.


No
N/A

Drugs and alcohol
CDRP Liaison Officer

Crime and Disorder Reduction Partnership Liaison Officer and Community Safety Officer


To promote substance misuse issues as part of a series of targeted events across the County in November.
Organise 1 event in November

47 mail shots were sent out to agencies and organisations across Three Rivers to promote the drug awareness month earlier in the year

Also the Mobile Police station visited Rickmansworth High Street on the 11th Nov, The Zone on the 18th and 25th Nov and Abbots Langley High Street on the 26th Nov to promote the ‘Know your limits campaign’.


No
N/A

THEME:   Cross Cutting Themes
     LEAD OFFICER: Phillipa Scott – Community Safety Co-ordinator               UPDATED: April 2006



      

Link to Strategy


Owner and contact details
Project and short description
Performance Measurement


Milestones
Status and last updated
Partnership Funded
Invoices paid to date

All priorities


Chief Inspector Mick Fogarty – Herts Police

01438 757683

Mick.fogarty@herts.pnn.police.uk 


Partnership Orientated Problem Solving Event to increase awareness and knowledge of best practice crime and disorder reduction initiatives amongst partners
Number of attendees

Feedback forms completed by attendees


Date of conference is 16th November 2005
The 2005 Partnership Orientated Problem Solving Conference took place on the 16th November in Stevenage. A total of 400 delegates attended which consisted of representatives from 13 UK Police forces as well as representatives from several CDRP's outside of the area, and those from the 10 CDRP's in Hertfordshire. 11 delegates from Three Rivers attended.


£500
£500

All priorities


Chief Inspector David Moore – Herts Police

01707 638727

David.moore@herts.pnn.police.uk 


MIDAS - The aim of MIDAS is to provide a central repository for all crime, disorder, drugs and alcohol and community safety data, accessible through an Internet based platform to all partners involved in Community Safety with the provision of standard analytical and mapping products. 


Monitoring of the standard products supplied to partners

Monitoring of bespoke products created for partners

Seek feedback from partners on effectiveness and ease of use of system


March 2005:

Invitation to Tender document sent out to Software houses. Selection to be made by end of 

Advertisement placed for System manager post

April 2005:

Contract for IT developmental work to be awarded and work to start

Advertisements placed for remaining roles

May /June 2005:

System build and first products available focusing on Anti Social Behaviour and Violent Crime


Work on developing the MIDAS System is ongoing. 

The first demo of the product took place at the at Problem Oriented Partnerships Conference in November 2005

The timetable for getting this project up and running has been delayed due to technical problems with HCC’s infrastructure.


No
N/A

All priorities


Kevin Snow – Press Relations Manger -TRDC

01923 727255

Kevin.snow@threerivers.gov.uk 


A year long community safety campaign promoting community safety initiatives and raising awareness to the residents of Three Rivers about simple ways they can keep themselves safe.
Number of media hits (i.e. articles / radio coverage)

Number of enquires relating to the campaign


Campaign launched on the 1st April 2005

On going through out the year
The campaign was launched on the 1st April and was covered in the Watford Observer, The Watford Free, BBC Three Counties Radio, the Spring edition of Three Rivers Times and Herts Beat. A fact sheet on personal safety was written for the website and safety leaflets were distributed at the canal festival.

During the year some young people helped to produce a safety leaflet for other young people within the district, some older residents who attend the pensioners’ forum also helped to produce a leaflet for elderly residents. These leaflets were sent out for consultation and are now being reproduced.


No
N/A

All Priorities


Andy Stovold – Community Partnerships Manager - TRDC

01923 727239

Andy.stovold@threerivers.gov.uk 


Improve community engagement and consultation by 

Locality Arrangements

Carrying out Consultation

Links with the DV Forum, Pensioners Forum, Youth Forum and Citizens Panel.

Increasing representation of minority race and faith communities, lgbt communities and disabled people within the Citizens Panel and other structures.
Number of groups / forums set up

Number of meetings held

Number of consultation events carried out

Recommendations of consultation events. 
To be in place by March 2006
Joint work with the Police has been carried out to set up an Independent Advisory Group (IAG) which has now met three times.

Police and TRDC Officers have attended the following local area forums:

Croxley Green, 

Chorleywood, Rickmansworth and Watford Rural.

A Consultation event was held with minority race and faith communities.


No
N/A

Youth
Andy Stovold – Community Partnerships Manager - TRDC

01923 727239

Andy.stovold@threerivers.gov.uk
To develop multi-agency strategies to address the needs of young people in relation to crime
Number agencies signed up to implement strategies.

Views of young people.

Quarterly update reports.


To be in place by March 2006
Discussions with HCC and other agencies have taken place in response to every child matters and race crime.

A District Children’s Trust Partnership has been established to take forward local implementation of the Children and Young People’s Plan.


No
N/A

Hotspots
Andy Stovold – Community Partnerships Manager - TRDC

01923 727239

Andy.stovold@threerivers.gov.uk
To develop targeted multi agency strategies for key hotspot locations.
Number of agencies signed up to each strategy.

Views of local residents.

External funding obtained.

Quarterly update reports.


To be in place by March 2006
There has been a joint response to ASB in Croxley Green, Chorleywood and South Oxhey

Theatre In Education project has been negotiated with schools in the South Oxhey area to address high levels of racism and will be taking place during May.

The Partnership has recently purchased 2 re-deployable cameras to be located in hotspots around the district to help prevent and reduce ASB and criminal offences.

 
£25,850
£25,850

Community Safety
Ian Parkhouse  - Rickmansworth Station Manager

01923 481202

rickmansworthcmdr.a07@hertscc.gov.uk

Smoke detector initiative: In conjunction with community health partners the Fire Service to fit smoke detectors in the homes of vulnerable residents in the Three Rivers area.
All identified vulnerable residents to have a smoke detector
All identified vulnerable residents to have a working smoke detector, a fire risk assessment and an escape plan by the end of March 2006
Ongoing through out the year.

Links are currently being established with vulnerable groups. 

 
No
N/A

Community Safety 


Ian Parkhouse  - Rickmansworth Station Manager

01923 481202

rickmansworthcmdr.a07@hertscc.gov.uk

Quick Strike: After all property fires, surrounding houses in the vicinity will be visited within 24 hours by fire crews to check detector (fitting one in necessary) and offering fire advice.
Quarterly review of the number of property fires, establishing whether a smoke detector was installed and whether the occupiers had an escape plan.


Campaign is ongoing
4 Quick Fire Strikes were completed during quarter 4 following property fires. (26 have been completed this year in total)

Therefore multiple properties have been visited and smoke detectors have been fitted where necessary


No
N/A

Community Safety


Ian Parkhouse  - Rickmansworth Station Manager

01923 481202

rickmansworthcmdr.a07@hertscc.gov.uk

Home Risk Assessments: To carry out a risk based programme of home risk assessments in Three Rivers.
Quarterly review of the number of assessments carried out through the Performance management system
On going
23 Home Risk Assessments were conducted during quarter 4.

163 home risk assessments have been conducted for the year to date


No
N/A

Community Safety


Ian Parkhouse  - Rickmansworth Station Manager

01923 481202

rickmansworthcmdr.a07@hertscc.gov.uk

Canal Boat Safety: All canal boat residents to be identified and the occupiers to be offered fire safety advice and a smoke detector to be fitted where appropriate.
All residential canal boats in the Watford and Three Rivers area will have a smoke detector and the occupiers will be aware of fire safety issues relating to these vessels


Completed by the End of March 2006
90 information packs were distributed to residential and pleasure boats within the Three Rivers area earlier this year.

No
N/A

Community Safety


Ian Parkhouse  - Rickmansworth Station Manager

01923 481202

rickmansworthcmdr.a07@hertscc.gov.uk

Smoke Free 3 Rivers: Campaign to reduce accidental property fires caused by smoking and smoking materials. Help reduce deliberate fires and arson caused by smoking materials.
Campaign to be measured against current benchmarks and standards
On going through out the year
The Smoke Free Campaign was initiated in October 2005. 

Literature and information was distributed to local shops, businesses and companies throughout the area of Three Rivers.

Members of the public have also  been given advice on fire dangers associated with smoking and smoking materials 


No
N/A

Community Safety
Ian Parkhouse  - Rickmansworth Station Manager

01923 481202

rickmansworthcmdr.a07@hertscc.gov.uk

Provide information and awareness to members of the public on the dangers and hazards of drink driving and unsafe road usage. This will be achieved by the distribution of leaflets, posters, flyers and beer mats.


The project will assist in the reduction of the number of drink driving incidents. 

It will also reduce the number of Road Traffic Accidents (RTC’s) and the possible serious injuries and fatalities that are a consequence.

Drink driving figures are held by Herts Police and road traffic accident figures held by HFRS.

Evaluation forms will be distributed during January 2006.
Initiate campaign 01/12/2005 to coincide with Christmas & New Year festivities. 

Licensed premises and targeted locations to be contacted early December.

Analysis of Drink driving incidents and related Road Traffic Accidents (RTC’s) to be conducted in March 2006.


Some Christmas cards were distributed during December (although not all cards could be distributed due to the fire at Hemel Hempstead but they can be used next year)

The rest of the project will continue as planned.
£1,690
-

Total SSCF allocated to Three Rivers from the Home Office (including ASB Officer money) £133,729

Revenue spent - £80,215

Capital spent - £53,514
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